At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 16th day of March, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
        

        George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman  

Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting Called to order at 7:06 p.m.
1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Sin Ty, a student at SUNY New Paltz, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


There were no additional items for this agenda.

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


There were no comments on any agenda items. 

5.
(7:00 p.m.) PUBLIC HEARING: Franchise Agreement with Time Warner Cable    
Supervisor Booth asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all of the proper postings and publications for this public hearing have been done. 

Town Clerk Zarutskie said notice of this public hearing has been posted in the lobby of Town Hall and on the Town website since February 27, 2009, it was advertised in the Sentinel on March 3, 2009 and in the Mid Hudson Times on March 4, 2009. This complies with all of the requirements of the New York State Law to conduct this Public Hearing. 

MOTION was made at 7:08 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to open this public hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – abstain; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent.


Councilman Benedict abstained due to his relationship with Time Warner. He then left the meeting room for the duration of the hearing.   


Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said this public hearing is in regard to a franchise renewal agreement with Time Warner, which is one of the current franchise services in the Town of Newburgh. The Town also has a franchise agreement with Verizon New York. The Town of Newburgh has had Time Warner Cable as a franchise for a considerable length of time. It is a successor of Paragon Cable and Cable Vision. A public hearing is required by Federal and State Law. The franchise agreement has been posted on the Town’s website and is available at the Town Clerk’s office for the public to review. Negotiations with Time Warner have not yet been concluded. There will be another opportunity for the public to speak before this public hearing is closed. Time Warner is represented tonight by Brenda Parks, who is the Director of Public and 
PUBLIC TOWN BOARD MEETING     MARCH 16, 2009     PAGE 2


Government Affairs for the Hudson Valley. She will answer any questions the public or Board members may have. Mr. Taylor said this agreement is still under 

negotiations. The basic terms include a franchise of ten years and a franchise fee of which the Town will retain five percent. Mr. Taylor said he has received a letter from the attorneys for Verizon New York Inc. and he has distributed that letter to the Board members as well as the Town Clerk. The letter addresses the differences between the Time Warner Agreement and the Verizon Agreement.


Brenda Parks thanked the Board for the opportunity to answer any questions of the residents or their constituents. 


Supervisor Booth asked the Board if they had any questions. 


Councilman Woolsey said he was under the impression that the Town was going the have the same agreement with Time Warner Cable as it does with Verizon. 

Mr. Taylor said the Town negotiated certain terms with Verizon that were better than the incumbent agreement with Time Warner. Some of the terms in the current proposal have not yet been brought up to the Verizon standards. In both of the agreements there is a duty to place the franchisees on the same economic terms. 

Councilman Woolsey asked if it would be a benefit to the Town to have one contract between the two franchisees.


Mr. Taylor said it is his opinion that the Town can not have the same contract between two different companies because there are different business concerns and different counsel involved. They will be close but they will not be identical. 


Councilwoman Greene said it has been brought to her attention that in the City of Albany and the surrounding municipalities, Time Warner offers a special senior citizen rate for basic cable. She is hoping the Town will be able to incorporate the same.


Ms. Parks said she does not know what is in those agreements; she does know their corporate office has told her that she is not able to negotiate a senior discount. The reason is, that in their opinion, it would be price discrimination because everyone should be able to afford a certain level of service. It should not be just for someone who is disabled, a single parent family or a senior citizen.


Councilman Piaquadio asked if it could be put into the agreement that the internet connection for the Town would be free or at a great discount. 


Mr. Taylor said free internet service for the Town is not in the Verizon agreement, but free cable is. 


Tony Marino, Orange County Legislator, has written to all of the cable companies in Orange County, including Time Warner. He said he received a nice letter back from Ms. Parks which stated what her response was to Councilwoman Greene. He said this is an opportunity for the Town Board to leverage its position to try to persuade Time Warner to offer a senior discount or a rate discount for whatever package they choose.    

Pamela Goldstein, outside counsel for Time Warner, came before the Board and read the attached letter. (see attached). She thanked everyone for their time and attention.   
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Pat Williams, Meadow Hill, asked what the increase will be for Time Warner and the Verizon service per household. 

Mark Taylor said there will be a 2% increase on each bill. 


Nick Tulve, Highland Avenue, asked what the price increase will be for people who have a lock in price with the cable companies. 


Ms Parks said she did not know the answer to that question, but she will look into it and leave the information with the Supervisor’s Office.   


Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other questions. There were none. He asked for a motion to recess this public hearing and said it will be republished and scheduled after the negotiations are finished.  


MOTION was made at 7:31 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to recess this Time Warner public hearing with the reopening of the hearing to be published in the local papers. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.  


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


At this point Councilman Benedict returned to the meeting. 

6.
(7:30 p.m.) PUBLIC HEARING: Section 202 (b) for Greensand Filtration at  

                                                         Chadwick Lake

Supervisor Booth asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all of the proper postings and publications for this public hearing have been done. 

Town Clerk Zarutskie said notice of this public hearing has been posted in the lobby of Town Hall and on the Town website since February 27, 2009, it was advertised in the Sentinel on March 3, 2009 and in the Mid Hudson Times on March 4, 2009. This complies with all of the requirements of the New York State Law to conduct this Public Hearing. 
MOTION was made at 7:32 p.m. by Councilman Woolsey to open this public hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


Mr. Taylor said this project is proposed as a capital improvement project of the Consolidated Water District and covers a large part of the Town. The Town Board is the governing body for the Consolidated Water District. The law requires that a public hearing be conducted in connection with increases and improvements of the facilities of the Water District. That provision of Town Law is section 202-b. The project has an estimated cost of $2,740,000.00 that will be bonded. The project entails the installation of a new building and facilities which will provide for additional treatment of water at the Town’s Chadwick Lake Filter Plant. It will help eliminate manganese from the water. 

Mr. Osborne said there are several site plans and equipment layout sheets in the plastic holder in the back of the room. (see attached) He went on to give a description of manganese which is a mineral that occurs naturally in ground water and surface water supplies. Like iron, it is what the Department of Health calls a secondary contaminant, which does not pose any health risks, but it does affect the esthetic quality of the water. When manganese is combined with chlorine the water turns brown. The Town has had manganese problems for as long as it has 
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used Chadwick Lake. There are financial issues that have forced the Town to look at the problem and come up with a positive way to remove the manganese.  He said the Town started buying water in 1992 at a cost of $165.00 per million 



gallons. The cost is now $917.00 per million gallons. In the Delaware Filtration Study Stearns and Wheeler identified that if the manganese could be addressed at the Chadwick Lake Filter Plant it could be utilized during the summer months, when manganese at its highest level. O’Brien and Grere proposed and pilot tested greensand filtration at the Chadwick Lake Filtration Plant during the summer months, when the manganese levels are at their highest. The testing consisted of running Chadwick Lake water through two columns, each with a different greensand media. One of the columns had a fine media and the other had a coarse media. Through these tests they made a determination that the greensand filtration will effectively remove manganese levels to below objectionable levels. It was determined that the fine media removed the manganese more effectively than the coarse media. The cost of this project is 2.74 million dollars which includes the construction of an accessory building on the site, the installation of three ten foot diameter greensand filters, and the associated underground piping that is required to move the water from the existing plant to the filters and back into the distribution system. Mr. Osborne said it is cost effective to use the greensand filtration rather that purchasing our water from New York City or the Delaware Aqueduct system. The Town Board made the decision to proceed with the installation of greensand. He asked if anyone had any questions. 

Councilwoman Greene asked how long this project will take. 


Mr. Osborne said the original schedule presented in the report was March 2010. 


Supervisor Booth said that this installation includes an emergency back up generator system that will allow the Town to supply water in power outages. Presently the Town does that have that ability.   


Sybille Tulve, Highland Avenue, asked, based on the growth rate in the Town of Newburgh, what is the life expectancy of the project? 


Mr. Osborne said the useful life span for bonding purposes is a minimum of twenty years. The Chadwick Lake Filter Plant will be on line for 40 or 50 more years. The greensand filtration system does not have any moving parts and the greensand has a life of 10 to 20 years.


Councilman Piaquadio asked if more cylinders could be added if maximum capacity is reached.  


Mr. Osborne said the safe yield of Chadwick Lake is limited to 2.1mgd and is based on a study that the Town did looking at the 1960’s drought of record. The production capacity of the Chadwick Lake Filter Plant is 3.2 million gallons based on the limitation of the existing filters. The Town is sizing this facility to the maximum production capacity and the Board has indicated that they want the ability to add new units if the production capacity can be increased at Chadwick Lake. 


Eleanor Doderer, Wintergreen Avenue, asked if there is any way that the Board can stipulate a certain percentage the project can run over the amount that is budgeted for this project. 

Mr. Osborne said under New York State’s municipal bidding laws this project is big enough to go out to bid. The price will be set by the market. 
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Frank Galli, Willella Place, asked what the cost will be to the taxpayer in the Consolidated Water District when this project is finalized. 


Mr. Osborne said he has not calculated that number, but he certainly can. He will give the figures to Supervisor Booth’s office.

Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Taylor what the next action will be. 


Mr. Taylor said the Public Hearing has to be closed. The Town has circulated a Lead Agency Intent letter to the involved agencies in the Environmental Review for this project. That circulation has not yet been concluded. Accordingly, the Board will not be in the position to act tonight.


Supervisor Booth asked if anyone had any further questions. There were none.


MOTION was made at 7:50 p.m. by Councilman Woolsey to close this public hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

7.
RESOLUTION OF SEQRA Designation and Determination for Route 300 Sewer Trunk Line
 
Mr. Taylor said this project involves the installation of approximately 6,600 feet of 12 inch sewer main for the Route 300 sewer trunk main extension proposed to be installed by the developer of the Driscoll Subdivision. The Town designed a sewer system in this general location in the early 1990’s. That project was shelved and the developer of the Driscoll Subdivision is now proposing to install the sewer main and dedicate it to the Town. At present a redesign has been prepared and the plans were sent to the Department of Environmental Conservation for their review. Prior to that agency making the decision as to whether to permit the project, an Environmental Determination has to be made. The Town Board has indicated its intent to become a Lead Agency in the Environmental Review for this project. The action before the Town would involve the Town acting as Lead Agency, finding that the project will not have a significant affect on the environment and accordingly an environmental impact statement will not be prepared in connection with the sewer project. A notice has been circulated to the permitting agencies including the Environmental Department of Conservation, New York State Department of Transportation and the Army Corps of Engineers. He said the Town of Newburgh Planning Board has been treated as an interested agency in this process. 


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of SEQRA Designation and Determination for the Town Board to Act as Lead Agency in Coordinated review and to Adopt a Negative Declaration for the Route 300 Sewer Trunk Main Extension Phase 1 Project: An Unlisted Action. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

8.
RESOLUTION Opposing Central Hudson Rate Increase

Supervisor Booth said Mr. Taylor has prepared a Resolution opposing a rate increase for Central Hudson. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution Opposing Proposed Rate Increase by Central Hudson Gas & Electric Corporation 
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and Authorizing Submission of Testimony. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

DISCUSSION: Mr. Taylor said a Public Hearing was conducted on this matter March 12th in the City of Poughkeepsie. The Public Service Commission is accepting comments on the proposed rate increase. There is a website where written comments can be submitted and there is a phone line where telephone messages can be left regarding the proposed Central Hudson rate increase. This Resolution has been circulated to the Public Service Commission, Senator Bill Larkin and Assemblyman Frank Skartados.


Councilman Woolsey asked when Central Hudson was last granted a rate increase. 


Mr. Taylor said this intent for a rate increase was announced last year and they did have a rate increase three years ago. 


Supervisor Booth said the Board did draw up a Resolution opposing the rate increase when Central Hudson first announced they would have a rate increase. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

9.
RECREATION: Trolley Loan Request
    
Supervisor Booth said this request was discussed at the March 11th Audit Meeting. He has talked to Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, who told him that he will drive one of the vehicles and Seasonal Recreation Employees, who are scheduled to work that day, will drive the others. The Town will not incur any overtime.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated March 6, 2009, submitted by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, to allow the four Town of Newburgh trolleys and two trucks with drivers to be used for the Town of New Windsor’s Memorial Day Parade on Sunday, May 17th. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

10.
ENGINEERING: Proposal for Professional Services for Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System-Annual Report


Mr. Osborne said, as per the Town Board’s request, he has solicited a proposal for the professional services for the municipal separate storm sewer system annual MS4 report from McGoey, Hauser and Edsall Consulting Engineers, P.C. Last year they did the report without approval and a voucher had to be approved in order for them to receive payment. McGoey, Hauser and Edsall prepared the required forms and documents required by the NYS DEC for the Town’s annual report at a cost of $2,100.00.   

Councilman Woolsey said the MS4 report is required by the DEC and the Town is not reimbursed for any of the work that is required to be done. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the proposal for professional services submitted by McGoey, Hauser and Edsall Consulting Engineers, P.C. for municipal separate storm sewer system annual report, at a charge of $2,100.00.     The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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11.
ACCOUNTING: Bid Deposits

    
Supervisor Booth said that Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, is asking approval to transfer bid deposits that are over six months old to the General Fund. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated February 21, 2009, submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer the bid deposits (see attached), in the amount of $2,065.00 from the T-31 account into the general fund account number 001-0001-2770. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

12.
PLANNING BOARD: Landscape Cost Estimate/Lands of Arthur Fowler Subdivision
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated March 10, 2009, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh Planning Board, to set the Landscape Cost Estimate for the Lands of Arthur Fowler in the amount of $2,285.00, with a landscape inspection fee of $1,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

13.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS

Councilwoman Greene announced that the Cronomer Valley Fire Department is having a pancake breakfast this Sunday from 7:30 until Noon.
Councilman Woolsey requested that the Hotel/Motel Tax be put on an upcoming agenda. He also said the Town of Newburgh will have its Memorial Day Parade on May 24th  this year. The Parade Committee consists of the VFW, the American Legion and the 105th International Air Guard. He said this parade is in recognition of our veterans. Line up is at 12:00 p.m. and kick off at 1:00 p.m. On May 25th at 10:00 a.m. the American Legion and the VFW will have a ceremony.

Supervisor Booth wished everyone a happy and safe Saint Patrick’s Day.

14.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Mary Olivera, Meadow Hill Road, has concerns with the amount of taxes we are paying in the Town of Newburgh and the fact there is another 2 percent increase. She said she has been looking at the stimulus plan website and there is a place where they post what Towns are receiving money and the project it will be used for. Ms. Olivera asked if the Town can take advantage of any of the grants on the stimulus plan for the Greensand Filter project.

Supervisor Booth said on January 8th his office submitted a request to US Senator Schumer’s Office, which included the Greensand Filtration Project, the Grand Avenue Culvert Project, the 9W Water Main Project, the South Plank Road Culvert Project and the Waring Road Culvert Project. The applications were then again formally submitted to the County and the Governor’s Office. They were resubmitted on the Stimulus Package website on March 9th, in addition the Town has applied for several grants for programs in the Justice Department. Supervisor Booth said the Town has just received a $30,000.00 grant for bulletproof safety vests for the Police Department. The Town continually updates and submits grants available through the Stimulus Package.

Ms. Olivera asked if the projects can be posted on the stimulus website. This would enable residents to see the grants the Town is applying for.  
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Supervisor Booth said Mr. Osborne is going to Goshen tomorrow to meet with the Orange County Transportation Authority to discuss the Town’s transportation and road projects for the TIPS Program. He will also discuss safety related projects for non TIPS roads. 

Councilwoman Greene asked for the Town to do a press release which would make people aware of the grant applications that have been submitted. 
Councilman Piaquadio said he can put the list of grants on the Town’s website.

Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other questions. There were none. He then thanked everyone for coming. 
15.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:10 p.m. by Councilman Benedict to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.

Submitted by

____________________________                  _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
